May 12, 2014
The Chehalis city council met in regular session on Monday, May 12, 2014, in the Chehalis city hall.  Mayor Dawes called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m. with the following council members present: Terry Harris, Bob Spahr, Daryl Lund, Chad Taylor, and Tony Ketchum.  Councilor Pope was absent (excused).  Staff present included: Merlin MacReynold, City Manager; and Judy Schave, City Clerk.
1.  Executive Session.  Mayor Dawes announced the council would be in executive session pursuant to RCW 42.30.110(1)(g) – public employee performance review for approximately 30 minutes and there would be no decision following conclusion of the executive session.
Mayor Dawes closed the executive session at 5:01 p.m. and announced the council would take a four-minute recess before opening the regular meeting at 5:05 p.m.  Additional staff included: Bill Hillier, City Attorney; Glenn Schaffer, Police Chief; Judy Pectol, Finance Manager; Dennis Osborn, Community Development Director; Rick Sahlin, Public Works Director; and Don Schmitt, Street Superintendent.  Members of the media included Dameon Pesanti from The Chronicle.  

2.  Introductions.  Bryon McConaughy (3130 South 38th Street, Tacoma) introduced himself as the new Senior Local Government Affairs Representative for Puget Sound Energy.  

3.  Bakken Oil Train Traffic.  Rick Straw (439 NW Prindle) reported he owns a business on Prindle Street, which sits about 150 feet from the railroad tracks.  He noted last week the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) issued a statement stating railroads need to provide notice when running 35 or more cars containing Bakken oil on their line at one time.  Mr. Straw reported he had concerns about this because the oil is extremely flammable.  He suggested the council adopt a resolution to encourage the people who are producing the oil to make it safer for transport.

Mayor Dawes reported he was presented with some of the same questions by another gentleman and he referred him to the city manager and fire chief and they were able to address a number of his concerns.  He stated Mr. Straw could do the same and suggested he call and make an appointment to speak with them.  Mayor Dawes noted the council has shared the same concerns for a long time, since hazardous materials have been transported through the area for a number of years.  
4.  Briefing on the Dillenbaugh Creek Realignment.  Bart Gernhart, Assistant Regional Administrator for Engineering, reported WSDOT is not actively pursuing or pushing the idea of realigning Dillenbaugh Creek, noting there are a number of different issues that need to be addressed before any decisions are made.  He stated the only active concept WSDOT is pursuing for I-5 is levees and floodwalls.  

Mr. Gernhart talked about some of the concepts, and briefly described the challenges that have to be addressed.  He noted the two biggest challenges with realigning Dillenbaugh Creek are the effects to the wetlands and the Burlington Northern Santa Fe tracks.  Mr. Gernhart suggested if WSDOT could address those two issues they could save about $10 million by not having to replace several of the bridges that currently flood in that area during major flood events.  
Mr. Gernhart reported WSDOT was in support of continuing to look at realigning Dillenbaugh Creek, but they will not take the lead on the project.  He noted the Chehalis Flood Authority has it on their list of small projects, but there’s no proponent at this time.

Mayor Dawes suggested City Manager MacReynold work with the city’s Flood Authority Representative Arnold Haberstroh regarding the matter.  

City Manager MacReynold asked Mr. Gernhart if things had changed since they first started looking at the project, noting he seemed to be more comfortable talking about it now.  Mr. Gernhart stated no, adding they still don’t know how to address the issue with the four bridges on the south side of Highway 6.  He noted they still have a lot of outstanding issues and concerns that need to be addressed with all of the concepts, which is why they are still investigating it. 
Mayor Dawes suggested City Manager MacReynold be the first contact and anything having to do with the Flood Authority should go through the Mr. Haberstroh.

5.  Consent Calendar.  Councilor Spahr moved to approve the consent calendar comprised of the following: 
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a.  Minutes of the regular meeting of April 28, 2014;  
 
b.  Claim Vouchers No. 109098-109205 in the amount of $146,737.90 dated April 30, 2014; and Payroll Vouchers No. 37285-37345, Direct Deposit Payroll Vouchers No. 4923-5005, and Electronic Federal Tax Payment No. 135 in the amount of $701,127.07 dated April 30, 2014; 

c.  Set date and time of May 27, 2014, at 5:05 p.m. for a public hearing on the 2015-2020 Six-Year Transportation Improvement Program; and 


d.  Award bid for the Chehalis Avenue Beautification and Overlay Project to Titan Earthwork, LLC, of Sumner, Washington, in the amount of $519,104.75 and authorize the city manager to execute the contract agreement.

The motion was seconded by Councilor Lund and carried unanimously.
6.  Administration Reports.

a.  Update on Citizen Comments from April 14 Council Meeting.  City Manager MacReynold reported he and staff met with Mark and Julie Japhet the previous week to outline some options on how to take care of the retroactive water assessments on their two condemned properties.  He noted he would be meeting with the Japhets one more time to see if they would like to consider one of the proposed options.   
7.  Council Reports. 
a.  Update From Mayor Dawes.  Mayor Dawes reported he assisted on a community panel to interview the four candidates for the Port of Chehalis executive director position.  He believed the Port Commissioners would be making an announcement on their selection before the end of the month.

Mayor Dawes brought up the TIGER grant application recently submitted by the Port of Centralia to do some improvements on the rail line owed by Genesee & Wyoming, from Blakeslee Junction to the Port of Grays Harbor.  He reported there’s language in the grant that states the money can be used to “buy” property.  Mayor Dawes had concerns that the Port could be looking to buy the same stretch of track that we’re looking to buy from the City of Tacoma.
 Mayor Dawes reported the Port has not been forthcoming in providing information on the grant and what their plans are for the money.  He stated he talked with some folks from Genesee & Wyoming at the Traffic Safety Council meeting last month and they indicated they knew nothing about what was in the grant.  

Mayor Dawes noted the council was unanimous in their decision to proceed with a due diligence study and have been very upfront and public with the process we’re following.  He stated with the council’s concurrence he would like to have a letter drafted and sent to the Port of Centralia to ask if their plans include the purchase of the same piece of rail that we’re looking at.  A majority of the council agreed.
Councilor Lund asked if we should use the Freedom of Information Act to try to obtain a copy of the TIGER grant application from the Port.  City Attorney Hillier stated a request could be made, but he didn’t know if the information is considered confidential or privileged.  City Manager MacReynold believed a straightforward letter asking the question is a more collegial way to deal with a fellow jurisdiction.  
8.  Ordinance No. 929-B, First Reading – Repealing Surcharges and Latecomer Fees for Roads and Utilities in the Airport District.  City Manager MacReynold reported, in their research in looking at the binding site plan and future economic development at the airport, the administration realized there was really no reason for the latecomer agreement since the utilities have been reimbursed for the utilities built.  He stated, for that reason, the administration is requesting the council consider amending the ordinances to do away with the latecomer agreement at the airport.
Councilor Spahr moved to pass Ordinance No. 929-B on first reading.  
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The motion was seconded by Councilor Harris and carried unanimously.

9.  Community Rails Committee.  Councilor Harris reported the Association of Washington Cities is looking for members for a Community Rails Committee.  He stated he would like the blessing of the council to try to get on that committee.  The council was in agreement that Councilor Harris should submit his name if he’s interested.  
10.  City Chip Seal Program.  Councilor Lund reported, in a recent conversation he had with Public Works Director Rick Sahlin, the condition of Kresky Avenue was brought up.  He noted Mr. Sahlin indicated he talked with City Manager MacReynold about chip sealing Kresky Avenue to get more life out of it, but it was going to use up more than half of the chip seal budget for the year.  Councilor Lund suggested they consider using some of the extra sales tax revenue received this year to expand the chip seal program, so they don’t lose any ground on the streets that have been let go. 

Councilor Ketchum stated he supported Councilor Lund’s suggestion, but would like to see what area Councilor Lund is looking at and what it would cost.
Councilor Lund stated he wasn’t looking at any specific area, he just wanted to add some additional money to the budget to make up for what they’re using to do Kresky Avenue.

City Manager MacReynold stated he greatly appreciated the council’s approach, adding he’s been working with Mr. Sahlin and Street Superintendent Don Schmitt on some alternative approaches for additional funding for our streets and roads.  He stated we cannot expect the state or the feds to do anything more than what they have been doing, which is basically reducing the amount of money we get for local streets and roads.  City Manager MacReynold noted they are looking at a couple of long-term options to direct money to, and will go after some additional funding for local street and road projects.  

City Manager MacReynold believed Councilor Lund was asking the administration to pick a dollar amount and come back with a report on what we can do and how it will be funded.  He encouraged the council to look at it as part of a bigger discussion, which the administration will bring back to them in July.  City Manager MacReynold asked if the council was interested in having him bring back a proposal for this year, and stay on track to come back and brief the council on possible alternative funding.  
Mr. Sahlin reported each year they budget for 90 tons of oil for their oiling program, adding the Kresky Avenue project will take about 60 tons.  He noted they still have a couple of small areas they plan to chip seal this year, and would do some crack sealing as well.
Councilor Spahr suggested they’re basically looking at a budget amendment, not really taking anything away from what they plan to do.  

Mr. Sahlin reported originally they were going to continue to chip seal from where they stopped last year in the Prospect Street area and keep moving south; however, because Kresky Avenue is a main arterial and it needs to be preserved, they decided to go ahead and chip seal that area and do some crack sealing on the other arterials.  
Mr. Sahlin stated it would be nice to get more done, but didn’t know if they would have the time or manpower to do more area this year, but they could try.
Mayor Dawes suggested staff get together with City Manager MacReynold and report back to the council.  He stated they could certainly look at doing some catch up work next year, noting it all has to do with planning.  

City Manager MacReynold stated he would report back at the next meeting and provide the council with a proposal.
11.  Appointment of City Representative to the Lewis County LEOFF Disability Board.  Mayor Dawes asked if there was any word on who was appointed as “city representative” on the Lewis County LEOFF Disability Board.  City Clerk Judy Schave reported Centralia Mayor Bonnie Canaday was reappointed to that position.

There being no further business to come before the council, the meeting adjourned 6:04 p.m. 
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                        Mayor  
Attest:
_____________________________________
City Clerk
SUGGESTED MOTION

I move that the council approve the minutes of the regular city council meeting of May 12, 2014.
